Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

May 3, 2001

P.C.F.D. #5 – Gig Harbor

1. Call to Order
The May 3, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs’ Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:10 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Gary Aleshire, PCFD #2; Jack Andren, CPFR; Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Paul Berlin, PCFD #5; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Bill Bush, PCFD #3; Dennis Chafe, SPFR; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Cynthia Fajardo, Steilacoom PS; Merle Frank, Puyallup FD; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; C.J. Hutchins, PCFD #25; Bill Jarmin, PCFD #5; James Jaques, Milton; Jeff Jensen, TFD; Andy McAfee, RF&R; Dick Moore, Sumner FD; Joe O’Neil, Red Cross; Dan Packer, EPFR; Alan Predmore, Buckley FD; Joe Quinn, Attorney; Reggie Romines, GFR; Brian Schulz, Sumner FD; Ken Sharp, PCFD #2; John Sinclair, CPFR; Curt Vandver, Puyallup FD; Eric Watson, PCFD #5; Paul Webb, PCFD #2; Wayne Wienholz, PCFPB; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Jack Andren led the flag salute.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the April 5, 2001 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that at the first of last month the account balance was $13,970.13.  1,254.85 was brought in and 3,029.84 was spent leaving an ending balance of 11,895.14.  The money coming in and going out was for the all risk management training that we are sponsoring.

5. Correspondence
Dan reported that he received a letter from the Trauma Trust, this will addressed under EMS.  Dan informed everyone that membership cards have been made for all those who have paid their membership dues.  Please pick them up during the break or after the meeting.

6. Guest Speakers
A.  At this time Andy McAfee introduced and welcomed Pierce County Executive John Ladenburg.  Mr. Ladenburg thanked the Association for being invited to the meeting.  The first 100 days or so of being in office has been very interesting.  He has been busy re-vamping the Executives office and reorganizing.  He has done away with four (4) directors and has delegated to twelve (12) department managers which meet regularly and he feels this is a better system.  He believes in hands-on managing and it is good for other departments to be aware of what is going on in the departments around them.  There is more direct involvement.  He is in the process of setting up procedures with the County Council.  There are now regular study sessions with the council and it seems to be going very well.  Also, the department managers are working closer with the County Council.  The two (2) new council members (Goings and Wimsett) are doing well.  He has been reaching out to the cities because we need to be at peace and in cooperation with them, not fighting against them.  It is his hope to have a united front with the cities and the county.  Ray Corpas and him have worked out a trade between the County City Building and Cheney Stadium.  Both own about half of each building there has been discussion on this for years and years but ownership and dollar values have always played into negotiations and bogged it down.  They have worked out a deal to just do an even trade and walk away from it.  By doing this, he will be re-vamping the County City Building over the next couple of years.  They will gain much needed office space and will be moving the more high traffic court rooms to the lower levels, etc.  There is a need for a minimum security jail as we don’t really have that kind of place.  The current jail being built will be high security for felons, etc.  There is talk going on about how this can be achieved and how to develop.  One idea would be for the County Corrections Department to manage it which would be more efficient and cost effective than for a city to manage.  He has also been involved in the Park Summit which brought together all of the Parks and Recreation people to discuss how they can make it all fit together by spreading their resources, etc.  He is hoping to do the same thing with Transportation to look at a cross base highway system, etc.  He is hoping to build cooperative relationships.  He is drafting a law proposing Fire Levies be exempt from any step-down (pro-ration).  If voters vote for 50 cents, then the districts should be getting all of that 50 cents.  He will send out the draft once completed for input, etc.  The problem lies with the Legislation and how the laws are written, it’s a slow and hard process to change it, but it can be done.  Opened the floor to questions.  John Sinclair stated that he broached a subject regarding forming a state legislators caucus?  John Ladenburg stated that they already have one, they just don’t meet very often.  The sex predator issue has brought them back together and they have met several times.  Someone inquired on the meth summit last year.  John Ladenburg stated that the number of meth labs have declined since that summit.  But related it to when police patrol a particular road for speeding, eventually people catch on that that particular road is being watched and therefore they don’t speed on that road.  Very similar to the meth labs, there has been a lot of concentrated effort on meth labs.  However, he feels that the state needs to step up on the treatment end if they really want to fix the problem.  Steve Bailey inquired if he might want to share the Sheriffs study.  John responded that the Sheriffs had a performance audit and it showed that we need more enforcement officers.  We have known that for years.  However it has to do with the taxing structure.  The 2001 budget is already 3 million in the red.  They had to use 3 million from the reserve to balance the budget. Gary Franz inquired if the budget is already in the red and it was already known that we need more law enforcement officers, then why was $100,000.00 spent on an audit?  John responded that it was ordered by the voters due to the charter.  A performance audit is supposed to be performed every two years in every department.  We need to look long term and to the future and not just try to create a quick fix for the here and now.  He thanked the Association for being invited.  The Association thanked John Ladenburg for attending.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Joe O’Neil introduced Disaster Specialist Paul.  He comes to the American Red Cross with an extensive military background and training.  He has management, leadership and teamwork skills and they are very excited to have him on board.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that DEM has pretty much been on hold due to the earthquake and claims processing.  They are starting to see some end to that now.  They met the 30 day window for the 20 small projects in the County.  Which means that they will only have to audit 20% of the projects versus all of them.  The large projects are going well.  The damage to Western State Hospital is running about $200,000 per month due to having to lease/rent space.  Most likely close to 2 million dollars will be expended before this is done.  They are in a bit of tussle with FEMA over this.  May 13 – 18 they are taking a group of 100 people back to Mt. Weather for a week-long community training.  They have also been working with the utilities companies.  The cooperation has been good.  May 22nd is a meeting that all should attend, he has sent out e-mails regarding it, call for more information. 

Dan Packer inquired on the Pierce Responder.  He heard that there is something similar in Snohomish County?  Steve stated that is correct.  They have developed something that is basically the Pierce Responder with a few nuances.  DEM has put out an RFP to software companies to see if they would want to take the program and market it for profit.  They received 3 responses back and a company out of Tacoma was chosen.  It will be sold for $75,000.00 up-front and the company can then market, expand and sell it to the world for profit.  It has been protected for Pierce County and we will receive all of the updates as well as receive a portion of the sales. Some upgrades they are looking at already is voice activation and a GPS system so that you can track people in the building.  He will notify everyone when the name changes, etc.  They will market it to commercial building companies and plan to sell it to schools at cost.

Steve stated that wildfire season is approaching and it could be significant for this side as well as East side.  He needs to have a position on resources when it comes to sending to neighboring states, etc. 

9. EMS
Paul Berlin reminded everyone to get their re-certs in to be processed.  The earlier the better.  

Dan Packer asked Paul to update on the min/max number submittals.  Paul stated that the EMS Council has been working very diligently on this.  It is looking at the services, not the service areas and not the number of units in the service areas.  The State wants to see progress and areas of need being identified.  The County is re-drawing their maps and they are asking that Fire Services provide the EMS office with response times 90% of the time for the year 2000.  Use the state numbers per WAC for this.  Discussion followed.  Steve Bailey will meet with Norma and send out a letter to everyone on this clarifying what is being requested, etc.

Dan Packer stated he received a letter from the Trauma Trust regarding the policy oversight group.  The group has been down-sized and Barbara Young has been terminated.  Discussion at last months meeting, it was felt that we still need to keep a representative on this group as decisions made there could effect us all.  John Sinclair is our representative and Gary Aleshire as an alternate.  Paul Berlin was chosen by the County Council to be a representative.  It is his recommendation that one or the other (rep or alternate) be from PCFCA, that it not be necessary for both the County Council and us to have a representative, etc.  What would everyone like to do?  Even though the Trauma Trust is primarily for business and funding type items, it could have impacts on the operational side of things.  John Sinclair stated that one of the issues is by them creating a hospital district and then going for a hospital district levy.  It is these types of business decisions that we need to be involved in and aware of.  Jeff Jensen moved to make Paul Berlin the primary representative and John Sinclair the alternate.  The motion was seconded.  Discussion followed.  Gary Franz requested that Paul Berlin, John Sinclair and Gary Aleshire give a short speech as to why they should be chosen.  Each did so.  The motion was amended that the alternate attend meetings as well as the primary representative.  The amended motion was seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

Andy McAfee stated that he was informed that pre-hospital care providers were wanting to mandate that the straps on backboards be changed to light colored so that hospital providers could see whether or not there is blood, etc. on the straps, etc.  His response, on behalf of the PCFCA, was that the Fire Service was in no way interested in changing the color of straps just to change the straps.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne Wienholz distributed copies of the monthly report.  The Washington Fire Marshals are looking at putting together a proposal with DNR, Chiefs, etc. and goto the Governor jointly with recommendations regarding banning fire works, etc.  It is felt there would be more strength locally if we have the Governor on board.  An emergency ban can still be done which doesn’t require any notification time frame.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Jeff Jensen encouraged participation in the State Chiefs conference.  They have got a new rate schedule for fire mobilization.  Also, at the last meeting, Bobby Kirk spoke on the min/max issue.  He thinks they got their point across very clearly to him from our side.  The Anaheim meeting is coming up and Duane Malo would like to know who is going and where they are staying, etc.  Please contact him with this information.  Dan Packer stated that the Saturday following the conference is a half-day presentation on 1710 and deployment process.  He encouraged everyone to attend this as it should be a good presentation.  He feels strongly that accreditation is the best defense with 1710, at least the community risk and deployment analysis portions.  That way you can say you have analyzed the risk and you are mitigating it in this way, etc.

Gary Aleshire stated there has not been a Western Chiefs meeting.  The safety policies have been revised.  They are available on the web-site and are good models to use.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that as of June 30th, DNR will cease giving land clearing permits.  Either you will have to take this on or there will be no land clearing allowed.  Agricultural burning is the only thing that PSCAA writes permits for.  Anything other than that, is up to each department.  PSCAA communications and education department contacted the News Tribune and were informed that they are not interested in the story.  If you would like an article in your local newspaper, let him know and they will get an article out to you to use, etc.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
Nothing at this time.

15. Training
Nothing at this time.

16. Special Operations/Haz-Mat
Merle Frank stated there was a recent issue come up with regards to a call-out in the area which resulted in overtime, etc.  The agreements still are not all in place.  Ron Hoyt was supposed to have talked to the Sheriffs and apparently this didn’t happen.  Jack Andren stated that he was not informed of anything supposed to be done regarding this.  Ron Hoyt will back on June 18th.  Dan Packer suggested that in the mean time the Special Operations group needs to meet and determine/recommend a replacement for when Hoyt retires.  Discussion followed.  Andy suggested that a short term fix would be that if and when a call comes in to Fire Comm for the Special Operations team that they can only be dispatched by a Fire Command individual.  If a sheriff or deputy, etc is dispatching, they don’t get sent, etc.  That would help to alleviate some of the problem here.  John Sinclair stated that the PCSORT group is meeting on Monday.  He recommends that this issue be taken to that group and then report back to this group.

17. Education Committee
Gary stated that he had an opportunity two weeks ago to go to the WSFC seminar on 1710 issues.  A Chief from Tualitin FD gave an excellent presentation and he would like to invite him up to give a one or two day class on the value of working together on the self awareness/assessment process as it ties in with accreditation.  He will continue work on getting this set up.  He would even be so bold as to suggest inviting the union representatives to this as departments will need their buy-in and cooperation on this.

18. Program/Speaker Committee
Paul Webb stated that Calvin Goings and Kevin Wimsett from County Council will be speaking at our next meeting.  Please let him know if there are any particular issues you would like for them to address.  July there is no meeting and August, Dr. Bernard from Department of L & I will be speaking on changes, etc.

19. Audit Committee
Dan reported that the Audit Committee did meet and review the last two years of business.  See attached copy of report.

20. Energy Crisis Committee

Nothing at this time.  Everyone should try to make the May 22nd meeting.

21. Legislative Caucus Committee

Nothing at this time.  Larry Claiborne stated that work is continuing on this.

22. Unfinished Business
A. Fire Grant Update:  Gary Franz stated the last time he looked, 6100 applications had been received.

B. Tactical Operations Manual: Jack Andren stated that a number of years ago Districts 6 and 21 had developed this manual.  It is his understanding that the PCFCA has adopted it as a group to be county-wide.  There is a need to put together a committee to review and make changes to the entire document to update it.  It is currently in publisher and is very time consuming to convert the charts over to Word.  Discussion followed.

C. Other:  Nothing at this time.

23. New Business
Gary Franz stated on behalf of Bob Black he is distributing flyers for the PCFCA golf tournament as well as a letter to use/duplicate for hole sponsorship.

24. Good of the Order
Andy McAfee stated that he is going to be locked up at the Outback for MDA.  He is accepting any and all donations.

Wayne inquired on the vests and what should the Fire Marshals be wearing?  They aren’t addressed in the Vest guideline.  John Sinclair will contact Paul Embleton regarding this and get back to him.  It was requested that Recorder Denise send out the Vest Guideline to everyone via e-mail.

There is a Fire Comm meeting today at 2:00 at Station 2-1.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 11:30.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on June 7, 2001 at PCFD #6, Central Pierce Fire & Rescue, Station 6-0 at 17520 22nd Avenue East  at 9:00 a.m.
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